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MINUTES OF THE STUDY VISIT TO THE MIDDLESEX UNIVERSITY 
Middlesex University, November 06-09, 2011

List of TEMPUS-SIGMUS delegates from Serbia:

1. Vera Markovic, University of Nis (leading partner for WP1), staff representative, 
2. Milos Nesic, University of Nis, student representative
3. Radojka Krneta, University of Kragujevac, staff representative,
4. Dusan Aleksic, University of Kragujevac, student 

5. Natasa Sajlovic, University of Novi Sad, student representative,

6. Milan Popovic, University of Belgrade, student representative,

7. Edin Dolicanin,  State University of Novi Pazar, staff representative,
8. Mersad Licina, State University of Novi Pazar, student representative,
9. Verka Jovanovic, University of Singidunum, staff representative, 
10. Milan Milosavljevic, University of Singidunum, staff representative, 
11. Milena Joksimovic Pajevic, University of Megatrend, staff representative, 
12. Emilija Lipovsek, Association of Directors of Serbian Schools of Applied Studies, staff representative, 
13. Nebojsa Andrijevic, Association of Directors of Serbian Schools of Applied Studies, student representative, 
14. Natasa Curcic, Student Union of Serbia, student representative, 
15. Maja Radovanovic, Student Alliance of Belgrade, student representative.

Sunday, November 06, 2011

Free day for exploring London’s historic places and rich cultural diversity.

Monday, November 07, 2011
Middlesex University, Hendon Campus 
Morning Session

Room: Board Room C219
Present participants: Vera Markovic, Milos Nesic, Radojka Krneta, Dusan Aleksic, Natasa Sajlovic, Milan Popovic, Edin Dolicanin, Mersad Licina, Verka Jovanovic, Milan Milosavljevic, Milena Joksimovic Pajevic, Emilija Lipovsek, Nebojsa Andrijevic, Natasa Curcic, and Maja Radovanovic.

10.30 Welcome and introduction:  Mike Dawney/Vera Markovic/Maya Atkinson
Mike Dawney welcomes the visitors from Serbia and informed them about the Middlesex University. The visitors introduce themselves and the institutions they represent. The main objectives of the project are discussed.
11.00 Governance challenges for students presented by Teresa Kelly, Clerk to the Board of Governors
Teresa Kelly explains the organization of the Board of Governors at Middlesex University consisting of 25 members including 2 student representatives. The role of this body is to ensure financial sustainability, institutional strategy, accountability, risk assessment, reputation and competitiveness. It consists of different committees and students are not represented in all of them, student also cannot sit on closed-items meetings. During discussion with the visitors, it is underlined that universities in the UK are autonomous from the government to a large degree compared to other countries, so that sizes of boards can differ from university to university and each has to submit its model to the Privy Council for approval since only the maximum number of members is determined. Some universities tend to keep the student representatives to the minimum. Another point is that students are not paid for their representation roles, only benefits can cover travel expenses. Students’ elections are held in March every year, in August they have training, inducing and preparing for discussions. All meeting are held in the evening so students do not miss classes. Students have a year out of studying if they are Sabbaticals. It is concluded that the main benefit of being the student representative is that it improves their CVs since it is useful when they are looking for a job.   
Note: A ppt presentation of Teresa Kelly will be available on the project web site.     

12.00 Academic Board and Committee structures, student appeals and disciplinary matters, presented by Colin Davis, Academic Registrar 
Colin Davies explains the role of the Academic Board meeting three times a year including the Vice-President of Students’ Union, and its structure consisting of 14 different sub-committees (with or without student reps on them). It is underlined that although students are invited to participate in committees, the role of student reps is underrated. Student consider themselves powerless and therefore very few or no nominations are received. Students can raise different issues, from the canteen to parking lots, so they have to be limited to academic ones.
When the role of Quality Assurance Agency is described, it is compared with the Accreditation Committee in Serbia as it evaluates the standards of a Higher Education Institution every four years. However, in the UK it is an independent body set by the government, as a peer review process. It is underlined that the Universities in the UK have the autonomy to introduce new study programmes. Universities set up a work group to prepare for the audit, and the Quality Assurance Agency’s visit lasts a week, during which they meet student reps, but also other students.
When the issue of professors’ evaluation is brought up, it is emphasized that professors in the UK are not subject to inspection from students, students’ feedback is only given on each module. Peer review is used, especially for junior teaching staff, which is used for mentoring and not criticising. The results are never made public.

Monday, November 07, 2011
Middlesex University, Hendon Campus 
Afternoon Session

Room: Ravensfield R107

Present participants: Vera Markovic, Milos Nesic, Radojka Krneta, Dusan Aleksic, Natasa Sajlovic, Milan Popovic, Edin Dolicanin, Mersad Licina, Milena Joksimovic Pajevic, Emilija Lipovsek, Nebojsa Andrijevic, Natasa Curcic, and Maja Radovanovic.
14.00 Student representation – the Union view presented by Manoj Iyer, President of the Middlesex University Students’ Union (MUSU), Rebecca Davies, Representation Officer, MUSU, and Manuel Padovan, Middlesex student activist
MUSU (Middlesex University Students’ Union) is a democratically elected, student-led, not-for-profit organisation to which all enrolled Middlesex students are automatically members. MUSU exists in order to promote, support, respond to, campaign on behalf of and above all represent the student body both to the University and, through its affiliation with the NUS (National Union of Students), nationally and to the wider community as a whole – in essence MUSU aims to be the definitive student voice of Middlesex. MUSU is a membership organisation with officers elected annually each spring from the student body to represent them. These officers, along with the staff team, oversee the day to day running of MUSU and its longer-term strategic direction. Education Act is defined as the most important document for all Students’ Union (copies are handed out to visitors). 
Members of MUSU attend annual general meeting in order to determine how they want to be represented. There are different representations: black, mature, international, LGBT, research students. The Union offers welfare service (helping with appeals), radio, magazine. The Union needs a big group to sit on meetings in order to campaign. The University provides money for the Union, they have no external revenue from pubs, clubs, etc. as others may have. It is explained that students have the maximum of two years to run for every position, which can lead up to 6 years, or even more, of not being a student, thus unable to see the problems students are facing. Elections are held every year for full-time paid (to take a year off their studies – sabbatical) and volunteer officers. During the discussion, it is underlined that volunteer officers give their free time, the risk is that during exams they cannot participate. It is suggested that maybe extended courses could be a solution for volunteer officers. It is stressed that volunteer officers do not receive any credits for their work, though some universities may issue a certificate. They also have less to lose politically compared to full-time paid officers, who have to be engaged in order to be re-elected. The students from Serbia explain the history and organizations of students’ alliances, associations and parliaments in Serbia, and invite the hosts to make a study visit in Serbia. It is concluded that MUSU has not been engaged in any projects so far, but would find it a very useful experience.

Tuesday November 08, 2011

Middlesex University, Hendon Campus 

Morning Session

Room: Barn 2

Present participants: Vera Markovic, Milos Nesic, Radojka Krneta, Natasa Sajlovic, Milan Popovic, Edin Dolicanin, Mersad Licina, Verka Jovanovic, Milan Milosavljevic, Milena Joksimovic Pajevic, Emilija Lipovsek, Natasa Curcic, and Maja Radovanovic.

10.30 Student Services and Support presented by Mike Dawney, Fiona Fall, Deputy Academic Registrar, Student Services and Bryan Jones, Disability Support Service Manager 

Student service role and organization is described. Advice is offered on academic issues (curriculum, tutorials, change of modules, etc.). Some students may hesitate to address professors, hence student advisors. They deal with various issues: how to manage debts, pay for food and rent. Counselling is also provided, any emotional difficulties, also for teaching staff if they have problems with their class. Overcoming all difficulties is essential in order to be able to focus on their studies. There are learning advisors – good students willing to help. For students who are also parents there is a nursery for babies from 6 weeks of age, and groups for school children. Students are encouraged to use subject librarians. Clubs and societies are very important to students, they come up with the idea behind it, there are more than 50 different groups based on different interests, ethnicity, religion, activities. Integrated student information system is a centralised database, for staff and students to use with different levels of access. Students are selected either by name or number to find out timetables, grades, fee holds, library fines, etc.

Student volunteering is discussed, students are given placement in companies for one year during studies. However, it seems many companies exploit students without paying them even after graduation they get only travel cards and luncheon vouchers. Mobility of students in other universities abroad is conducted through the Erasmus scheme, including the recognition of credits. Alumni organization is discussed, it is underlined that all students are encouraged to join in, they have their own networks (eg. lawyers), which is useful for them as well. Discipline, cheating in exams, penalties are also discussed.

There are 1500 students with disabilities (dyslexia, hearing, visual, mobility, etc). They are entitled to receive grants for equipment. They are advised on how to spend the grant, also how to acquire skills that will enable them to learn. Counselling is also offered to teaching staff on how to detect and deal with students with disabilities.
Note: A ppt presentation of Fiona Fall and Bryan Jones will be available on the project web site.     

12.00 Campus tour was organized for the visitors to see different facilities at the University of Middlesex, accompanied by Sophie Ball.

Tuesday November 08, 2011

Middlesex University, Hendon Campus 

Afternoon Session

Room: Barn 2
Present participants: Vera Markovic, Milos Nesic, Radojka Krneta,  Natasa Sajlovic, Milan Popovic, Edin Dolicanin, Mersad Licina, Milena Joksimovic Pajevic, Emilija Lipovsek, Natasa Curcic, and Maja Radovanovic.

14.00 The Student Experience, representation and participation presented by Jacqui Boddington, Director for Student Experience 
National Student survey contains 22 questions with different topics: teaching – interesting, well-explained, academic support – advice, guiding, learning resources – library, and overall satisfaction. If response is less than 65%, no result can be published, which is bad for reputation. The main concern of institutions is what they offer to students, as funding will start coming directly from students. Students’ expectations are to get quality teaching and proper guidance to able to work on their own later, which is reassuring for the time being. ‘You said, we did’ is published twice a year to show what was done in response to the students’ suggestions. Student shadowing is explained as a programme where students agree to be followed by two academics for two days in order to get their perspective.

The starting salary of students after graduation is discussed, as universities have to examine how many students got graduate-level employment (not in supermarkets) or went on with their degrees within 6 months after graduation. There is also quarterly labour market survey to discover where workers finished their studies. Employability demands mean that students need to do more than study, volunteering is especially recommended. 

Mike Dawney closes the meeting with conclusion that alumni issues are still to be discussed. It is pointed out that future visit are to be defined and that all and new participants are welcome to come again. The visitors thank their hosts for all the help, concluding that the visit was very useful, and inviting them for a visit in Serbia.

Wednesday November 09, 2011 

10.00 Visit to National Union of Students headquarters had to be cancelled due to the Students’ protest march in London

Emilija Lipovsek, 

Association of Directors of Serbian Schools of Applied Studies,

Vera Markovic, 

University of Nis
